
Sutton Benger Parish Council
The Minutes of the Sutton Benger Parish Council Meeting held at 19:45 on Wednesday 12th September 2012 at the Village Hall, Sutton Benger.

PRESENT
Councillor D Liddell, Chairman
Councillors: L Workman, E Pope, K Taylor, N Davis, H Parry-Jones, M Bragg, H Stevens. Clerk Mrs S Britain
Councillor Howard Greenman (Kington Division)

APOLOGIES 43 (12-13)
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors K Smedley, I Craig, D Alexander
WELCOME 44 (12-13)
New Councillor David Alexander was welcomed in his absence.
INTERESTS 45 (12-13)
There were no declarations of interest.
PUBLIC FORUM 46 (12-13)
There was one parishioner in attendance. The forum opened with Mr N Hodnett asking for progress on the Diocese wall in disrepair along Seagry Road.  In Cllr Craig’s absence none could be given.  
The hedge along Sutton Lane has not been cut back, Cllr Workman explained that they now have a new officer, Richard Dobson, replacing Leanne Star for Parish matters at Wiltshire Council and he should now be able to take this and other matters forward.  Where hedges are privately owned the request to have them cut back should come through the Parish Council to Wiltshire Council who will approach the owner. 
A letter was sent to Cllr Greenman from Sutton Benger Parish Council stating that the poor communications between Wiltshire Council and the Parish was not acceptable.  Cllr Greenman is following this up and believes that many of the outstanding actions i.e. clearance of weeds from the footpaths is now done and the grass cutting is due to be done in the next two weeks.  The issue of the drains working effectively may still be outstanding; if so Cllr Greenman will escalate to Mr Bill Parks at the Council.

Action: Cllr Workman to check to see if the drains have been cleared.
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MINUTES 47 (12-13)
Cllr Liddell went through the actions on the Minutes from the meetings held 11th July 2012. It was noted that the Clerks actions 34 (12-13) to send letter in respect of the complaints regarding the keeping of domestic fowl had been superseded by Cllr Workman’s and Cllr Liddell’s communications with the parishioner. Notes of action taken are filed with the Clerk. The minutes were signed off as a true and accurate record of the meeting. 
CORRESPONDENCE 48 (12-13)
The Clerk summarised the main items of importance. It was noted that the Clerk had sent out a letter responding to a parishioner who had made a complaint about the condition of the village in respect of weeds growing in the pavements etc.  This had been sent out following communications with two of the Councillors and a debate ensued that the response should have been a holding letter to be agreed at a Parish meeting and then sent out.  
Action: Clerk to check on the standing orders and correct procedure for the above type of issue.

SUMMARY OR REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES 49 (12-13)
DEVELOPMENT CONTROL
Cllr Craigs report led by Cllr Taylor. This report forms part of the minutes and is available on request from the Clerk. Cllr Greenman spoke about the Frampton Farm application N/12/03062/FUL where it was originally rejected due to the size of the proposed day room.  The concerns of the planning officers for Wiltshire Council have now been met with the day room having been significantly reduced. Cllr Greenman is still prepared to call the plans in but does not recommend it as it is very unlikely to make any difference.  
HIGHWAYS

Cllr Workman went through the dropped kerb funding application and outlined Cllr N Davis’ proposal for a dropped kerb at the bungalows in Sutton Lane and at Bell Piece.  The application would require matched funding from the Council of £750 per kerb.  Cllr Davis sympathised with the requirements at Bell Piece and if two kerbs were needed this would require a match fund of £1,500.  The fact that this scheme requires matched funding from the Parish Council led to a debate where the majority of Cllrs. felt that they had not been given enough information on the scheme prior to the meeting and it had not been raised prominently enough on the agenda and was not clear that the scheme was asking for a decision relating to the expenditure of Parish Council monies. The issue was complicated by the fact that the dropped kerb application for funding had a deadline of 14 October 2012 where there was not another Parish Council Meeting scheduled before the application deadline.  
Cllr Liddell obtained a majority to open the debate to the public and Cllr Greenman.  Following a debate it was suggested that as everyone in principle agreed the need for the two dropped kerbs at the places mentioned above, that the application should be submitted.  The actual decision as to whether the Parish would be successful in their application is not until 7th January 2013. Cllr Taylor then proposed to match fund two dropped kerbs committing the Council to £1500 of matched funding should the application be successful.  The Proposal was unanimously carried.  
PERSONNEL AND SCHOOL LIAISON

No report.
TRANSPORT

A letter has been sent out to the Bus Network Manager by the Clerk on behalf of Cllr Workman to ask for their view and representation on re-siting the bus stop closer to the junction on the High Street and Sutton Lane. To date there has been no response.
Action: Clerk to follow up on a response to the letter
EMERGENCY PLANNING

Two members of the Emergency Planning group have left and Cllr Parry-Jones is looking to recruit two new members.
Action: Cllr Parry-Jones to recruit new members of the Emergency Planning group.
RIGHTS OF WAY
The maps detailing the rights of way around the village are now available in the post office and on the Councils website. 
TREE REMOVAL ON THE HIGH STREET 50 (12-13)

The tenders to tree surgeons to carry out the removal of the trees on the High Street near Manor Farm drive have been sent out and responses received.  Looking at the quotes (Mr Hodnett theTree Warden went through the quotes at the meeting) it was agreed to go with Arborculturist Mr Ian Marsh.  Not only did his quote come in very reasonably but he has also applied for the relevant planning permission for trees in conservation areas.  The works will be carried out as soon as the planning permission has been received. 
Mr Hodnett as Tree Warden suggested the planting of the trees for National Tree week in November and suggested that Hawthorn would be possible replacement tree. This tree has green leaves which turn red in the autumn with orange berries and is robust against disease. Cllr Taylor said that the Women’s Institute has mentioned about offering to provide a replacement tree to commemorate the Jubilee. This kind offer was much appreciated and welcomed.   There will be an agenda item at the next November’s meeting to decide what the replacement two trees will be.  
Action: Clerk to put agenda item on November’s meeting to decide on the replacement trees.
FINANCE  REPORT 51 (12-13)
This is being worked on as part of the precept 
PARISH PLAN 52 (12-13)
John Carlyon (of Queens Close) has agreed to lead the Parish Plan preparation and has now formed a committee. John Carlyon, Barry Worth and Martin Verspeake are currently compiling a questionnaire. No further updates.

LOCALISM ACT 53 (12-13) 
Cllr Pope summarised that the Code of Conduct and standards have slightly changed but further understanding is required.
Action: To go through the Localism Act to look at what may affect the Parish Council.

NOTICE BOARDS 54 (12-13)

It is acknowledged that the Village Hall Committee is responsible for the notice board outside of the village hall.  It was also noted that the notice board outside of the post office needs a good clean.  Any other issues on this subject are to be carried over to the next meeting.
Action: Clerk to clean the notice board outside of the Post Office.

WEBSITE 55 (12-13)
Cllr Workman asked if there was a way to find out how many hits the website was receiving.

EXPENDITURE 56 (12-13)

It was agreed that the Clerk could purchase the Clerk’s Manual at £47.00 including postage.

Clerks Salary of £500.00 for two months was approved cheque No. 000728
FREQUENCY OF MEETINGS 57(12-13)

Cllr Pope raised the agenda item asking whether it would be useful to have two additional meetings, one in October and the other in February, as these are the times when agenda items are taken up with finance and many other issues after the summer. If any other matters arise in-between there is the option to hold an Extraordinary General Meeting.  Cllr Pope proposed that the Council trials the two additional meetings, one in October and one in February, until the elections next year to improve efficiency and be more proactive.  There were four votes for the proposal and four against; the Chairman cast his vote against and the motion was not carried.

URGENT MATTERS 58 (12-13)
Cllr Parry-Jones in his role as Chairman of the Sutton Benger Allotment and Gardeners Association brought to the Councillors attention that the allotment contract needs to be finalised and that SBAGA have approached Jephson Housing for a rain shelter and for this to happen it would need approval from the Council. This will need to go on the Agenda for the next meeting.
Cllr Parry-Jones queried whether the S106 monies for the development at the French Gardens are due in the beginning of the development or at the end.  It was Cllr Greenman’s understanding that it was towards the latter end of the development but will seek clarification. 

NEXT MEETING DATE

Parish Council Meeting 14th November 2012
There being no further business, the meeting concluded at 21.50
Chairman…………………………………………………….     Date………..........
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